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Food & Health Forum 

core supporter – danone UK

AGM & Tackling Malnutrition in England
5-6.30pm, Tuesday 22 October 2019
Committee Room 5, House of Commons
DRAFT Minutes
AGM 
Sir David Amess MP opened the meeting, welcomed members and conducted the formal business of the AGM. The minutes of the 2018 AGM, previously circulated, were approved; the draft 2018 accounts and financial update, previously circulated, were also approved; and, there being no other nominations proposed and all the current Officers being willing to stand, the 2019 Officers were re-elected unanimously. It was also agreed that the Forum’s first 2 meetings in 2020 would consider the EFSA review of aspartame and infant feeding in the first year of life.  The programme for the rest of the year would be agreed by the Officers at a later date. There was no other business, so Sir David introduced the guest speakers. 
Dr Trevor Smith, President, British Association for Parenteral & Enteral Nutrition (BAPEN) 
Trevor Smith began by explaining that BAPEN is a multi-professional charity which brings together representatives of a broad range of health professionals and patients to further standards of nutrition and raise awareness and understanding of malnutrition in all care settings and in the community.
BAPEN’s work focuses on malnutrition screening, care planning for patients with disease-related malnutrition and raising awareness of the impact which this has on health care outcomes. We know that malnutrition will have a serious impact on the health of patients: patients with malnutrition will have a 3 or 4 fold increased risk of death or an adverse outcome. So nutrition is a key element of how we deliver safe care in the UK.  NICE’s work shows that if we deliver good nutrition we can deliver a 70% improvement in adverse health outcomes. 
Working with BAPEN, Southampton University had demonstrated that investing in nutritional care will improve outcomes for patients and deliver significant savings for the NHS.  This is not new news. The King’s Fund produced a report on this 20 years ago, when they set standards for delivering health care. 
When Trevor Smith went to medical school he was taught about nutrition but lots of health professionals are not taught about it now and BAPEN wants to improve medical training.  

BAPEN launched the Malnutrition Universal Screening Tool (MUST) 16 years ago and has been using and updating it ever since. This year BAPEN has screened 30,000 patients in 6 health organisations.  The results indicate that 1 in 6 patients were malnourished or at risk of malnutrition on admission to hospital. About 40% of older people admitted to care homes were malnourished.  So increasing awareness of this issue paves the way for better care of them. 
BAPEN helped organise the second Malnutrition Awareness Week (MAW), which was held last week (14-20 October).  It focussed on older people and found that 1 in 10 of them were malnourished. MAW has 3 broad aims.  First, to raise awareness of malnutrition and health among the general public and encourage people to talk about this.  Many people think it is normal to lose weight in old age and we need to challenge that.  We also need to help families who find it difficult to talk about weight loss. The second main aim of MAW is to raise awareness of malnutrition among health professionals; and the third aim is to share best practice. 
BAPEN launched a malnutrition screening survey as part of its work during MAW, which is open until the end of the month. This included screening 1000 patients with a near 50:50 gender mix, of whom 40% were in hospital, 40% were in care settings and 20% were living in the community. The results showed that 45% were at risk of malnutrition, including 31% who were at high risk according to the MUST criteria.  This is just a snapshot, but it shows that nearly a third of these people are at high risk of malnutrition. It’s an important message for them and an invitation for us to improve their health outcomes. 
Malnutrition is under-recognised and under-treated.   MUST is an important tool and we know that malnutrition support works, so if we do something about it we know that we can improve outcomes for patients. 

David Amess said he was very surprised to hear that it is not normal for people to lose weight in old age and this is an important lesson for us all. 
Professor Jane Murphy, Bournemouth University
Jane Murphy said she is a registered nutritionist and dietitian who has been working in academia for some time and is now at Bournemouth University.  Where she works in Dorset there are a lot of older people and the national statistics show that the UK has an ageing population.  There will be 5 million more older people in the UK over the next 5 years, including many more who are aged 80+.  The State of the Nation report published by the Malnutrition Task Force (additional resources) highlights these statistics. 
It is good news that people are living longer, but unfortunately many older people are not leading healthy lives, often this is because of poor nutrition.  We know that 1 in 10 of older people living in the community are at risk of malnutrition, possibly because they are struggling with eating and drinking. We know that 50% of people think that it is normal to lose weight and become frail as we age, but this is wrong.
Jane has been focusing on the social causes of malnutrition: factors such as living in isolation,  bereavement or poverty in old age which can lead to health concerns. Good nutrition is a fundamental aspect of health ageing, but we know that there are epidemiological and psycho-social factors which can cause unintended weight loss and important vitamin deficiency.  For example, as we age we lose our taste buds, so that food does not taste the same for an 80 year old as for an 8 year old. 
Jane’s recent research has focussed on good nutrition care for older people, including people with dementia.  There are 85,000 people living with dementia in the UK at the moment. This doesn’t just affect old people – we are now seeing younger people being diagnosed with dementia.  Dementia can impact on eating and drinking in many ways.  You don’t hear older people with dementia asking for a drink because their brains lose the ability to signal thirst. This creates challenges for carers, family and friends. When people lose their ability to interact with food independently it can be difficult.  There may also be anxious behaviours associated with dementia that can contribute to malnutrition. Jane highlighted 2 Eating and Drinking Well with Dementia guides, one for care staff and the other for family carers and friends, produced by the Ageing and Dementia Research Centre at Bournemouth University, which provide helpful advice. 
Older people need to eat more protein because otherwise the muscle mass in our bodies tends to be lost as we become older.  The guidelines suggest, for example, that older women weighing some 10kg should eat 68g of protein (2-3oz) daily to maintain muscle mass, which means including some protein in each meal. 

Some of Jane’s work at Bournemouth University has involved a variety of projects looking at malnutrition among older people from different perspectives, as they have tried to understand how families, care staff and the wider health workforce can support older people to ensure they eat well.  They found that using the MUST tool is not always the priority for hard working care staff that we would like it to be. Working with the Patients Association, Jane and colleagues on the Malnutrition Task Force developed the Nutrition Wheel, launched recently, to help people identify unplanned weight loss (such as ill-fitting clothes), have conversations about this and do something about it. Their research shows this does work.  

Jane described the case of an older woman attending their meetings who was looking unwell.  Staff found that she had lost her appetite and had lost weight.  She was encouraged to see her GP, who confirmed that she had lost weight and was vitamin B12 deficient. She was encouraged to have smaller meals more often and is now having a better quality of life. This case shows that if people receive the right information life can be so much better for them. 

Malnutrition is a significant issue for older people and its not talked about as much as it should be.  In addition to being an important issue for health professionals, it should be a social issue, so that malnutrition is identified early. We hear a lot about obesity, which is important, but not about malnutrition and we need to be much more aware that nutrition needs are different for different age groups.  It’s important that healthy eating messages are age appropriate.  The nutrition needs of older people should be more clearly identified and communicated to older people.
Declan O’Brien, Director General, British Specialist Nutrition Association 
Declan began by explained that parenteral nutrition is intravenous nutrition for people who cannot get good nutrition any other way. There are large numbers of people in hospital and elsewhere who depend on this sort of support, including people with kidney diseases, some cancers, genetic conditions and other diseases, which can lead to malnutrition. 

Malnutrition costs us some £30 billion a year in the UK. There are some 3 million people living with malnutrition and we know that patients with malnutrition stay in hospital longer, which is how costs mount up. As an example, the BSNA has done some work that shows malnutrition in Oxfordshire alone costs £68 million per year. 

Malnutrition places demands on acute health services and all social care services. Worryingly the problem is increasing: the number of people with secondary malnutrition has increased from 2000 to 8000 in the last few years. 

In one case, an 83 year old woman lost 70% of her weight over 3 weeks in hospital after a fall.  She was registered as at “end of life”, but when her malnutrition was recognised by a nurse and she received nutrition support she recovered and was taken off the “end fo life” register. 

We know that patients with a high risk of malnutrition are 12 times more likely to die early at significant cost to society. 

MUST is a useful tool, but a recent report, Forgotten Not Fixed: A Blueprint to Tackle the Increasing Burden of Malnutrition in England, shows that a huge number of NHS Trusts are not reporting malnutrition as they should.   According to the report, some hospitals found zero malnutrition in their patients and we know that this is extremely unlikely.  We need to identify malnutrition and act. Every patient should be well nourished.   

If the NICE guidelines were applied we would have care plans in place and being delivered for all patients at risk of malnutrition. This would save costs if done correctly. 

Health professionals are familiar with the process for managing nutrition in the community.  If this is done well it can help people avoid visits to the GP and having to go into hospital. Good nutrition should be a clear facet of good patient care. We need a Clinical Lead for Nutrition nationally and in each of the 42 Integrated Care Systems (ICS) at Board level responsible for ensuring that care plans are delivered. 
Declan ended by saying that the BSNA will always try to ensure that nutrition products are safely delivered and it appreciates the Government’s commitment to prioritising medical supplies, including nutrition products, in the event of any Brexit-related importing problems . 

Questions
In response to a question from Eleanor Smith MP, Jane Murphy confirmed that we are born with some 10,000 taste buds but we only retain some 5000 by later life. 

Baroness Walmsley agreed with the speakers about the importance of ensuring that people who are malnourished are identified. She said that people in hospital and care settings are there for a reason. It really concerns her that patients in hospital may be malnourished and this isn’t being recognised when it should be obvious. She referred to recent family experience of being a hospital patient and said that sometimes patients are given the wrong food, citing the case of a diabetic patient being offered inappropriate food for breakfast.  She said that hospital staff are also very hard pressed and are often not available to help with meals, although they discourage visitors, who might help patients, from visiting at meal times. Baroness Walmsley welcomed the Hospital Food Review and said she hoped it would identify what is needed to help patients eat and the resources needed to go with it. She agreed that there should be a Clinical Lead for Nutrition who will really focus on this.  She also suggested that hospital volunteers should be encouraged to help patients eat their meals.  Jane Murphy thanked Baroness Walmsley for mentioning the Hospital Food Review (HFR) and agreed with her that hospital culture is very important. One of her PhD students, Gladys Yinusa, is looking at this issue. Jane expressed the hope that having Prue Leith as an adviser would help the HFR team have more impact because it is not an easy challenge. There has been lots of research over the years looking at the barriers to good nutrition in hospital and we now need to act to secure improvement.  She agreed with Baroness Walmsley that hospital volunteers could help and she agreed with Declan O’Brien that nutrition should be considered at Board level in every ICS.  Declan O’Brien said that the HFR team is very passionate about its work and he encouraged Parliamentarians to support their recommendations.  In response to the suggestion that it should be obvious when a patient is malnourished, Trevor Smith said that the crucial thing is that this is not obvious to health professionals because care is currently so disease-focussed and we need to return to a person-centred approach to care. He often wonders why more health professionals do not understand nutrition but its partly because they haven’t been taught about it.  Having a Clinical Lead for Nutrition would be an important step in the right direction. 
Baroness Greengross said she had done a lot of work with BAPEN over many years and commended its work.  She suggested there should be more emphasis on good hydration, which is often overlooked when people focus on malnutrition and food.  Some years ago she had chaired a Design Council group looking at malnutrition and suggested that we could learn from the supermarkets who know how to make us feel hungry by blowing the smell of freshly baked bread at us. She said that if you do that in care homes for people with dementia it makes them feel hungry too. Baroness Greengross also commended a Scottish charity which trains dogs so that they can remind old people to eat and to pick up their keys when they are leaving the house. 
Eleanor Smith MP said that before she came into Parliament she was a nurse for 40 years and when she trained there was a holistic approach to health care and she was trained to talk about nutrition. In those days, hospital food was cooked on site, matrons were responsible for the patients on their wards and the nurses had lists of their patients’ special dietary requirements.  She suggested that the outsourcing of hospital food contributes to problems in ensuring that all patients receive appropriate food.  Eleanor expressed support for the idea of a Clinical Lead for Nutrition and said that we need specialists in every department to drive progress. She said that her daughter had just been given responsibility for nutrition on a respiratory ward, and she had been pleased to hear that nutrition was recognised as important by them, but she wondered how much support her daughter had and what training she had received to deliver this work. Eleanor agreed that lots of staff rely on patients’ visitors to help because of staff shortages and this should not be the case. She said she would be happy to lobby the Secretary of State and NHS England on having a Clinical Lead for Nutrition. 
David Richardson of the Council for Responsible Nutrition observed that when food intake declines so does the intake of essential micro-nutrients and we should pay attention to this.  The NDNS shows a downward trend in nutrient intake for older people, especially older people with dementia. He said it is relatively easy to provide food supplements to older people and this should be part of the solution to malnutrition because focussing on increasing calorie and protein intakes alone isn’t sufficient.  Jane Murphy agreed, saying that fortified foods should contain micro-nutrients as well as protein and calories and if patients can’t absorb all the nutrients they need from normal food for some reason then food supplements can play a part.  David Richardson emphasised that the NDNS results show than many people, not just older people, are vitamin deficient, so if food intake falls for older people this problem is going to be exacerbated. Trevor Smith agreed and said we are really talking about identifying nutritional problems affecting patients – and if they are vitamin deficient it should be addressed.  The NHS Plan makes no or little mention of the work of nutritionists and dietitians, but this is important and needs to be recognised.  Jane Murphy agreed and said that the NHS does not employ enough nutritionists and dietitians.  She told members that a new Academy of Nutrition Scientists has been established by the Association for Nutrition, the British Dietetic Association, the British Nutrition Foundation and the Nutrition Society, which will work together to support the knowledge and application of evidence-based nutrition science. 
Tom Embury of the British Dietetic Association said he had been delighted to hear Parliamentarians express their willingness to help take forward some of the key lessons from this meeting and he asked the speakers to identify the most important measures needed.  Jane Murphy said it is disappointing that Public Health England (PHE) does not appear to have recognised the particular needs of older people in terms of healthy eating and the role nutrition has to play in supporting them.  She suggested we need a person-centred approach and appropriate healthy eating messages tailored for them. 

Dr Tatiana Christides of Leicester University said that the long term goal of the Leicester University Medical School is to increase the amount of teaching on nutrition received by medical professionals so that they recognise when they need to refer patients to nutrition experts and can give basic advice to their patients.  When she has raised this in the past, she has always been told that the medical curriculum is already too crowded. She suggested nutrition should be included in GP training on communication skills.  A small minority of the medical profession support this, but there seems to be widespread resistance to it.  Trevor Smith said he had heard great reports of the work of the Leicester University Medical School and commended Tatiana on that. Tatiana Christides said they try to be responsive to what medical undergraduates want to learn.  Trevor Smith said that the Royal Colleges are currently reviewing the curriculum for medical undergraduates and post-graduates and he hopes this will be part of the solution. He suggested that in the past medical professionals have misunderstood the significance of nutrition for outcomes of care. Nutrition should be embedded in each pathway of care for specific diseases.  Within the Royal Colleges it would help to have a Clinical Lead for Nutrition so that it is seen as important in all aspects of care.  Eleanor Smith agreed that we need GPs to be able to sign-post patients to nutrition expert, but this comes back to the need for the health service to employ more nutritionists and dietitians. 
Dr Katharine Martyn of the University of Brighton said that there have been some encouraging developments.  She is part of an Education and Research in Medical Nutrition Network (ERimNN) that is working with undergraduate students. They have introduced nutrition by stealth into every aspect of the undergraduate curriculum, but they need good role models in clinical practice. It would really help if all Consultants asked about the nutrition status of their patients. Her newly qualified doctors are not hearing about nutrition from their senior clinical colleagues.  Trevor Smith thanked Kathryn for this encouraging advice. He agreed that we need to think more about this because Consultants can forget that they are role models.  When he was training he was often told that medicine is about doing the simple things well, such as keeping food and drink within reach of patients. We need to understand how we can improve the work of Consultants as role models around nutrition and health. Eleanor Smith asked Trevor if he thinks it is a good thing that PHE is responsible for nutrition guidance.  Trevor Smith said he agreed with Jane Murphy that guidance on healthy eating is too standardised and we need to take better into account the nutrition needs of older people. 
Conclusion
Sir David Amess thanked the speakers for the very helpful and important advice they had given members and said he would be happy to help take forward some of the key issues raised.  He then announced that, subject to a winter election, the next FHF meeting will take place on Tuesday 3 December, when we will be discussing plant-based diets and health.  The secretariat will send members a detailed notice about this shortly.
          CLC, October 2019
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